
Board of Trustees Regular Meeting 
 September 10, 2024 at 9 AM 

Hybrid Meeting: tulalW Student Center Boardroom (Aberdeen Campus) 
Zoom: https://ghc.zoom.us/j/84944203782   
Join by Phone: 253-205-0468 

September 10, 2024 – Regular Meeting Agenda 
The Board of Trustees of Grays Harbor College will hold a regular meeting on Tuesday, September 10, 2024, at 
10:00 a.m. Dr. Paula Akerlund, Board Chair, will preside.  

A study session provided by Student Services will take place at 9:00 a.m. 

Item Topic Presenter 
I. Call to Order/Roll Call 

II. Pledge of Allegiance 
III. Land Acknowledgement 

Grays Harbor College is located on the ancestral lands of the 
Chehalis, Chinook, Quinault and Shoalwater Bay Peoples. With 
this awareness, we honor the ancestors and pay respect to 
elders past and present of these nations and all Native Peoples 
of this land who occupy these lands since time immemorial. 
The College expresses its deepest respect for and gratitude 
towards these original and current caretakers of the region 
and to our native students, staff, and faculty, past and present, 
as well as support and respect their presence and valuable 
contributions into the future. As an academic community, we 
acknowledge our responsibility to establish and maintain 
relationships with these nations and Native peoples, in support 
of their sovereignty and the inclusion of their voices in the 
teaching and learning process.  

 

IV. Agenda Adoption 
V. Public Comments 

Please limit comments to three minutes 
VI. Celebrations 

1. Senator Maria Cantwell Visit
2. Business Office

VII. Action Items 
1. Approval of August 13, 2024 Minutes

VIII. . Standing Reports 
1. Student Government
2. Classified Staff Report
3. Represented Exempt Staff Report
4. Faculty Report
5. Administrative Services Report

a. Quarterly Budget Report
b. Auxiliary Service Update

Isaac Humiston 
Jared Stratton 
Chris Macht 
Tom Kuester 
Kwabena Boakye 
Kwabena Boakye, Sydni Yager, Zack 
Queen, Laurie Franklin, Candi 
Bachtell 

https://ghc.zoom.us/j/84944203782
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6. Human Resources Report 
7. Instruction Report 
8. Student Services Report 

a. Enrollment 
9. President’s Report 

a. Accreditation 
b. Student Services & Instructional Building 

Update 
10. Board Report 

a. Foundation Meeting Report 
b. Board Art Committee Update 
c. Items of Interest  

Colleen Meyers 
Julie Randall 
Laurie Franklin 
 
Dr. Carli Schiffner 
Kristy Anderson 
Floyd Plemmons 
 
 
Astrid Aveledo 
Dr. Paula Akerlund & Astrid Aveledo 
Dr. Paula Akerlund 

IX.  Non-Public Session 
Non-Public Session covered by the Open Public Meetings ACT 
per RCW 42.30.140  

 

X.  Action Items as a Result of the Non-Public Session  
XI.  Executive Session 

Under RCW 4230.110, an executive session may be held for the 
purpose of receiving and evaluating complaints against or 
reviewing the qualifications of an applicant for public 
employment or reviewing the performance of a public 
employee; consultation with legal counsel regarding agency 
enforcement actions, or actual or potential agency litigation; 
considering the sale or acquisition of real estate; and/or 
reviewing professional negotiations.  

 

XII.  Action Items as a Result of the Executive Session  
XIII.  Good of the Order  
XIV.  Adjournment  













































































VIII.2. – Classified Staff Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: Classified Staff Report 
Topic:  Report from Classified Staff 

Prepared by: Jared Stratton 

Attachments:  N/A 

Narrative 
Thank You Karen Carriker  
Thank you to Karen Carriker for stepping in on the last meeting and presenting on both Break-Away Day 
and the STTACC Conference. Karen has volunteered multiple time with the Staff Development Training 
Committee and puts tireless work for our classified staff. Thank you, Karen, for everything that you do 
for Grays Harbor College. 

Opening for Staff Development and Training Committee (SDTC)  
Speaking of SDTC, they are still looking for committee members at the time of this report. Anyone who 
is interested, please reach out to Matt Holder for more information on how to be a part of the fun! 

Update on Collective Bargaining 
As of the writing of this report, WPEA is still in Bargaining for the new Collective Bargaining Agreement 
for 2025 to 2027. I (Jared Stratton) have had the fortunate privilege to bargain on behalf of the classified 
staff at Grays Harbor College. While I don’t regret this decision to bargain, I am regretful that the State 
has been difficult to bargain with.  

As of the writing of this report, the current offer as far as a Cost of Living Adjustment is 2% for 2025 and 
0% for 2026. The membership finds this unsuitable and has voiced their collective frustration. On both 
economic and non-economic issues, the State has not given more than their apologies and empathize 
with our plight. State workers are struggling to stay above minimum wage, which is increasing starting 
next year. Most of the membership is barely scrapping by.  

Classified Staff at Grays Harbor College has had to lift a lot of weight on campus. Monday through Friday 
and even on the weekends, classified staff is here for the single goal of helping the success of this 
institution. There is no summer break for these people. Every week they continue to put in the hours to 
make our students feel welcomed, get enrolled into classes, help students with Financial Aid, help take 
care of emergency funding for when students can’t pay for basic needs, keep our grounds picked up, 
keep our bathrooms cleaned, perform maintenance on our buildings, put up necessary clocks on the 
wall, build our course catalog, schedule are classes and rooms, provide necessary support to every 
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faculty and supervisor, keep our technology running and operational, help pay or keep track of our 
finances at the college, and do more duties as they are assigned. They do all this, and struggle to pay 
their bills. These are parents of children. These are contributing members of this community. They 
deserve better than what the State is currently offering. They deserve to be treated better. 

Summary & Next Steps 
The Collective Bargaining Agreement will be up for a vote for dues paying Classified Staff as soon as we 
reach a Tentative Agreement on all articles. We are supposed to ratify a new contract in October. It will 
be up to the membership to decided if this agreement is satisfying. From what I have seen and heard, 
I’m not confident. 

 



VIII.5.a. – FY24 Annual Budget Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:   FY24 Annual Budget Report 
Prepared by:  Kwabena Boakye 
Attachments:  None 

Narrative 
Grays Harbor College ended FY24 with a slim revenue surplus. Starting FY24, the College planned to use 
reserve funds to fill a projected budget gap of $482,347. However, the College ended the year with 
$118,445 in excess revenue over expenses to achieve a balanced budget. This positive budget outcome 
largely resulted from better than expected revenue growth from Running Start. It is noteworthy that the 
FY24 budget and accounting records are subject to audit by the State Auditor’s Office. 

Table 1 and Table 2 show Budget Outcome and Budget Status, respectively, at fiscal year ended June 30, 
2024. In the following pages, year- end budget status is discussed comparing actual revenue to actual 
expenses, estimated revenue to actuals, and budget expenditures to actuals. In addition, the status of 
minimum operating reserve, debt obligation, and designated reserves are reported. Further, peer 
comparison of select higher education financial health metrics and annual enrollment FTE are reported.  

Table 1: FY24 Budget Outcome  
Description FY24 FY23 FY22 
Operating Budget (Revised) $21,975,516 $21,397,646 $19,365,606 
Actual Expenses $21,934,230 $20,848,784 $19,150,974 
Budget Variance – Over (Short) $41,286 $548,862 $214,632 
Variance % 0.2% 2.6% 1.1% 
Actual Revenue $22,052,676 $20,912,651 $18,863,343 
Revenue Surplus (Deficit) $118,445 $63,867 $(287,631) 
Surplus (Deficit) % 0.5% 0.3% -1.5% 
State Revenue % 72% 74% 71% 
Local Revenue % 28% 26% 29% 
Tuition % 12% 13% 16% 
Running Start % 14% 11% 11% 
Fees/Miscellaneous % 2% 2% 2% 
Personnel %  80% 74% 80% 
Non-Personnel % 20% 26% 20% 
BOT Reserve – Minimum 10% of Operating Budget $2,197,552 $2,139,765 $1,936,561 
BOT Reserve – Actual (11.6%, 10.9%, 10.6%) $2,546,822 $2,274,614 $2,062,322 
Debt Obligation - Minimum 3% 1.4% 1.5% 0.6% 
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Table 2: FY24 Year End Budget Status  

 

 

FY24 Actual Revenue Compared to Actual Expenses 
Actual Revenue Actual Expenses Surplus % 

$22,052,676 $21,934,230 $118,445 0.5% 
 
Surplus:  The College achieved a revenue surplus of $118,445. In other words, comparatively, actual 
revenue was 0.5% or $118,445 higher than actual expenses. Due to prior declining enrollment, Running 
Start FTE was estimated to decline further in FY24 with correlated estimated revenue decrease. 
However, there was enrollment turnaround and Running Start enrollment grew more than 27%, 
resulting in higher than expected revenue.  

Description Amended Budget Actual at Year End % Actual
     State Allocation 15,964,512$                      15,964,512$                       72.4%
     Tuition 2,836,206$                         2,677,132$                         12.1%
     Fees/Misc. 325,260$                            354,091$                            1.6%
     Running Start 2,914,048$                         3,056,940$                         13.9%
           Total Revenue 22,040,026$                      22,052,675$                       100.0%

    Salaries and Wages 13,326,137$                      13,368,369$                       60.9%
    Benefits 4,298,121$                         4,231,184$                         19.3%
    Goods and Services 2,881,637$                         3,037,839$                         13.8%
    Travel 139,889$                            97,980$                               0.4%
    Equipment/Technology 153,000$                            69,583$                               0.3%
    Grants/Subsidies 1,176,733$                         1,129,274$                         5.1%
          Total Expenditures 21,975,516$                      21,934,230$                       100.0%

Transfer to (from) Reserves 118,445$                            0.5%

     Tuition 2,836,206$                         2,677,132$                         44.0%
     Fees/Misc. 325,260$                            354,091$                            5.8%
     Running Start 2,914,048$                         3,056,940$                         50.2%
           Total  Local Revenue 6,075,514$                         6,088,163$                         100.0%

State 15,964,512$                      15,964,512$                       72.4%
Local Revenue 6,075,514$                         6,088,163$                         27.6%
           Total 22,040,026$                      22,052,675$                       100.0%

Personnel Expenses 17,624,258$                      17,599,553$                       80.2%
Non Personnel Expenses 4,351,259$                         4,334,677$                         19.8%
           Total 21,975,516$                      21,934,230$                       100.0%
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FY24 Budgeted Revenue Compared to Actuals 
Description Budget Revision Amended  Actuals Variance % Variance 

State $15,289,154 $675,358 $15,964,512 $15,964,512 $0 0% 
Tuition $2,836,206 $0 $2,836,206 $2,677,132 -$159,073 -5.6% 
Fees/Misc. $325,260 $0 $325,260 $354,091 $28,831 8.9% 
Running Start $2,367,191 $546,857 $2,914,048 $3,056,940 $142,892 4.9% 
GAP (use of Reserve) $482,347 -$482,347 $0 $0 $0 0% 
Total $21,300,158 $739,868 $22,040,026 $22,052,676 $12,650 0.1% 
       
Local Revenue $5,528,657 $546,857 $6,075,514 $6,088,163 $12,650 0.2% 

 
Variance - Current budget process includes quarterly review of target enrollment, revenue and 
expenditures for course correction. Therefore, the proposed FY24 Operating Budget submitted for BOT 
approval was for the purpose of having an approved budget as of July 1, 2023, with the understanding 
that the approved budget was going to be readjusted based on the quarterly changes in the target 
enrollment, revenue and expenditures. As part of the process of course correction, the estimated 
revenue was revised on a quarterly basis through the 3rd quarter, after the winter session. The result is a 
positive variance of $12,650, comparing revised estimated revenue to actual revenue. Other 
observations for actual revenue in FY24 are the following: 

1. State revenue growth is 8% or $1,200,521. Growth for prior year was 16% or $2,081,967. 
2. State revenue is 72% of actual operating revenue. State revenue was 74% in the prior year. 
3. Tuition is 12% of actual operating revenue. Tuition was 13% in the prior year. 
4. Running Start is 14% of actual operating revenue. Running Start was 11% in the prior year. 
5. Fees is 2% of actual operating revenue. Fee revenue was 2% in the prior year. 
6. Local revenue (tuition, fees, Running Start) is 28% of actual operating revenue. Local revenue 

was 26% in the prior year. 
7. Composition of local revenue is Tuition 44%, Fees 6% and Running Start 50%. In the prior year, 

local revenue composition was Tuition 51%, Fees 6% and Running Start 43%. 
8. Running Start revenue is progressively becoming a significant portion of local revenue. 
9. HEERF/CARES funds expiration could result in increasing student accounts receivable, and 

potential weakening of tuition revenue.  
10. Exposure to political risk is intensified due to reliance on state allocation and growth of Running 

Start as a significant portion of local revenue. 
 

FY24 Budget Expenditures Compared to Actuals 
Description Budget Revision Amended Actual  Variance % Variance 

Personnel $17,362,770 $261,488 $17,624,258 $17,599,553 $24,704 1.2% 
Goods & Services $2,942,976 -$61,340, $2,881,637 $3,037,839 -$156,203 -5.4% 
Travel $131,588 $8,301 $139,889 $97,980 $41,909 30% 
Equipment $153,000 $0 $153,000 $69,583 $83,417 54.5% 
Grants and Subsidies $709,824 $466,909 $1,176,733 $1,129,274 $47,459 4% 
Total $21,300,158 $675,358 $21,975,516 $21,934,230 $41,286 0.2% 
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Variance: The college achieved a positive total budget variance of 0.2% or $41,286. Various situations 
contributed to the specific budget line variances. For instance, the initial state allocation typically 
includes portions for legislative initiatives. Programs under such initiatives usually take time to roll out. 
During budget preparation, allocations for legislative initiatives are captured in a separate line without 
any budget expenditure category. Subsequently, the allocations are either expended or distributed to 
specific expenditure categories. Also, certain revolving expenditures, such as technology services, self- 
insurance, legal services and archives are paid at the state level and relayed to the college for inclusion 
in specific expenditure categories. Specific amounts for such expenses are unknown during budget 
preparation, but become known during the year-end for inclusion in their respective expenditure 
categories. Other observations for actual expenses in FY24 are the following: 

1. Personnel expense is 80% of total actual operating expenses. It was 74% in the prior year. 
2. Goods & Services is 14% of total actual operating expenses. It was 17% in the prior year. 
3. Increase in actual goods & services expense is largely due to unbudgeted administrative penalty. 

Travel expense is 0.4% of actual operating expenses. Travel was 0.5% in the prior year. 
4. Equipment expense is 0.3% of actual operating expenses. Equipment was 4% in the prior year. 
5. Increase in actual grants & subsidies expense is due to additional funds received for several 

student support programs, such as grants for free and reduced food program. 
 

FY24 Debt Obligation Status

 

FY2024 FY2023 FY2022
Average Operating Budget 20,171,087$ 19,248,434$ 18,595,015$ 

Debt Obligation
Principal - Parking 35,000$        35,000$        30,000$        
Interest - Parking 40,625$        42,375$        44,000$        
Total -Parking 75,625$        77,375$        74,000$        

Principal  - tulalW 85,000$        80,000$        -$               
Interest   - tulalW 124,625$      128,750$      46,852$        
Total 209,625$      208,750$      46,852$        

Total Debt Service Obligation 285,250$      286,125$      120,852$      

Actual Debt Service Obligation Measure 1.4% 1.5% 0.6%

BOT Required  Debt Service Obligation 3% 3% 3%
Total BOT Debt Service Obligation Threshold 605,133$      577,453$      557,850$      

Parking                        $955,000
tulalW                         $2,615,000
Total Debt                  $3,570,000

Board of Trustees Threshold for Debt Service Obligation
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Debt Obligation Measure: Operational Policy 530 Financial Stability and Solvency requires that total 
debt obligation (aggregate of principal and interest payments) of the College in a fiscal year should not 
exceed 3% of the average annual General Operating Budget for the four immediately preceding fiscal 
years. The Board requires the president or designee to provide annual debt obligation status report. 

As of June 30, 2024, the debt obligation measure is 1.4%. The debt obligation status is expected to 
remain the same or slightly decline in the subsequent years, since the college does not intend to 
contract for additional debts in the short to medium term. 

 

FY24 Minimum Operating Reserve Status 

 

Minimum Operating Reserve Measure: Operational Policy 530 requires establishment of minimum 
operating reserve balance equal to 10 percent of the College’s annual General Operating Budget.  The 
policy requires the College to begin each fiscal year with operating reserve balance of not less than 10%. 
The Board requires the president or designee to provide annual operating reserve balance status report. 

The operating budget for FY24 is $21,975,516. Therefore, the minimum balance required for the 10% 
minimum reserve balance is $2,197,552. The balance in the CD meeting the minimum operating reserve 
balance requirement is $2,546,822, which is approximately 12% of the operating budget.   

FY24 Designated Reserve Funds 
As of June 30, 2024, available cash balance was sufficient to cover all of the College’s designated reserve 
funds. Designated fund balances for FY24 and the prior two years are below. 

 

FY2024 FY2023 FY2022
Operating Budget 21,975,516$     20,848,784$       19,365,606$      

Minimum 10% of Operating Budget 2,197,552$       2,084,878$          1,936,561$         
Actual 2,546,822$       2,274,614$          2,062,322$         
Over (Short) 349,270$          189,736$             125,761$            

Target 10% 10% 10%
Actual 11.6% 10.9% 10.6%

BOT Reserve Requirement

Fund Description FY2024 FY2023 FY2022
148 Tech Fee 75,133$                  46,875$                    67,941$                  
148 COP Debt/tulalW 2,634,821$             2,392,514$              2,387,975$            
522 Service and Activity 1,243,924$             1,399,370$              1,477,369$            
528 COP Debt/Parking 302,175$                314,043$                 324,889$                
860 3.5% Local Aid 518,851$                370,509$                 328,153$                

BOT Reserve 2,546,822$             2,274,614$              2,062,322$            
Total 7,321,726$             6,797,925$              6,648,649$            
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Financial Health Metrics 
The financial health metrics are based on data from the FY23, FY22 and FY21 State Auditor’s Office 
Annual Financial Statements Audit Report for Grays Harbor College and select CTC peers, including Big 
Bend, Lower Columbia Peninsula and Centralia. The CTC peers were selected based on the CTC college 
size peer categorization. It is noteworthy that the latest available audited financial data is FY23.          
Data Source: SAO Website https://sao.wa.gov/reports-data/audit-reports/  

The financial metrics viewed together and compared with the select CTC peers, provide information 
regarding the overall financial health of the College. The metrics are industry standard and provide an 
overview of the strength of the College’s resource sufficiency and flexibility, operating results, financial 
asset performance and debt management. Specifically, the metrics measure whether College resources 
are sufficient and flexible enough to support its mission; operating results indicate the College is 
operating within available resources; financial asset performance supports the College’s strategic 
mission; and debt is managed strategically to advance the College’s mission. Ratios and values of various 
financial stability, short-term solvency and financial viability metrics are analyzed and compared with 
the select CTC peers in charts, including Primary Reserve Ratio; Net Operating Revenue Ratio; Return on 
Net Assets Ratio; Viability Ratio; Current Ratio; Cash/Investments balance and Enrollment FTE.  

Primary Reserve Ratio  

Primary Reserve Ratio is a financial stability measure showing adequacy of expendable reserves to carry 
out the College mission without additional net assets from operations.  

The recommended higher education industry primary reserve ratio target is 0.4, that is, ability to 
operate 40% of the year (360*40% =144 days) without new revenue inflow. Figure 1 shows how the 
College compares with the industry target and the CTC peers. 

 

https://sao.wa.gov/reports-data/audit-reports/
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Net Operating Revenue Ratio 

Net Operating Revenue Ratio is a measure of how surpluses and deficits from operating activities affect 
financial stability over time to carry out the College mission.  

The recommended higher education industry Net Operating Revenue Ratio target is 0.02, that is, ability 
to generate 2% in surplus revenue at the end of year. Figure 2 shows how the College compares with the 
industry target and the CTC peers. 

 
 

 

 

Return on Net Assets Ratio 

Return on Net Assets Ratio measures economic returns, that is, the increase or decrease in total net 
assets showing financial viability over time to carry out the College mission.  

The recommended higher education industry Return on Net Assets Ratio target is 0.06, that is, ability to 
use existing assets to generate 6% in economic returns at the end of year. Figure 3 shows how the 
College compares with the industry target and the CTC peers. 

Primary Reserve Ratio Peer Average Industry
FY 2020-21 40.8% 40%
FY 2021-22 52.4% 40%
FY 2022-23 40.2% 40%

Net Operating Revenue Peer Average Industry
FY 2020-21 2.0% 2%
FY 2021-22 -2.1% 2%
FY 2022-23 -2.8% 2%
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Viability Ratio 

Viability Ratio measures availability of expendable net assets to cover debt as of the fiscal year end date, 
showing financial stability over time to carry out the College mission. Specifically, Viability Ratio reveals 
the availability of reserve funds to service debt obligations.  

The recommended higher education industry Viability Ratio target is between 1.25 to 2.0. Figure 4 
shows how the College compares with the industry target and the CTC peers. 

 

 

Return on Net Assets Ratio Peer Average Industry
FY 2020-21 15.2% 6%
FY 2021-22 6.4% 6%
FY 2022-23 7.3% 6%

Viability Ratio Peer Average Industry
FY 2020-21 9.7                      1.25            
FY 2021-22 11.9                    1.25            
FY 2022-23 20.5                    1.25            
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Current Ratio 

Current Ratio is a measure of short-term solvency or current financial viability, showing availability of 
liquidity or cash to pay short-term obligations or obligations that are due for payment immediately and 
within 12 months.  

The recommended higher education industry Current Ratio target is 2.0, that is, ability to maintain 200% 
of the value of current liabilities in current assets at year end. Figure 5 shows how the College compares 
with the industry target and the CTC peers. 

 

 
 

Cash/Investments  

Cash/Investments balance is a measure of financial stability, short-term solvency and financial viability 
over time to carry out the College mission. Cash/Investments at the College represent the amount of 
money in the bank, certificates of deposit, and money invested in money market funds that are available 
for use immediately.  

Figure 6 shows how the College cash/investments balance at year end compares with the CTC peers. The 
CTC peer average is $13,105,080 in FY21, $14,735,074 in FY22 and $17,473,860 in FY23. 

Current Ratio Peer Average Industry
FY 2020-21 4.3                         2.0                
FY 2021-22 4.9                         2.0                
FY 2022-23 3.9                         2.0                
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Annual Enrollment FTE – All Sources 

Enrollment FTE is significant factor for both state allocation and local revenue generation. Figure 7 
shows how the College annual enrollment FTE from all sources compares with the CTC peers. 
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Annual Enrollment FTE – State  

State enrollment FTE is focal factor for both state allocation and local revenue generation. Figure 8 
shows how the College annual state enrollment FTE compares with the CTC peers. 

 

Summary & Next Steps 
The College ended FY24 with a better than projected budget outcome. Growth in Running Start revenue 
resulted in improved actual revenue generation. The increase in revenue resulted in a balanced budget 
with a small surplus.  

Looking forward, budget downsides and cost pressures include operation of tulalW Student Center, 
enrollment FTE, expiration of HEERF/CARES funds, hiring vacant positions, cost of living wage increases 
and health insurance cost increases. Such downsides and cost pressures could weaken local revenue 
generation, increase operating cost, and eventually, unbalance the operating budget. 

The College will continuously refine the budget development and monitoring processes to ensure 
maintenance of balanced budget, short-term solvency and long-term financial stability to carry out its 
mission. 

 

Action Requested: 
None 

☐ Follow-Up 
None 

 



VIII.5.b. – Auxiliary Services Update Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:  Auxiliary Services Update Report 

Prepared by:  Kwabena Boakye 

Attachments:  None 

Narrative 
Auxiliary Services at the college include the Bishop Center, Bookstore, and Food Service. The various 
staff shown in the schedule below will provide update to the Board on the status of Auxiliary Services at 
the college. 

Staff Title 

Bishop Center  
Laurie Franklin Vice President of Student Services (Interim) 
Sydni Yager Dean of Financial Services/Controller 
Bookstore  
Zach Queen Bookstore Manager (Interim) 
Food Service  
Candice Bachtell Culinary Arts & Community/Continuing Education Consultant 

Summary & Next Steps 
Further updates on Auxiliary Services will be provided to the Board of Trustees in subsequent meetings 
as new information becomes available. 

Action Requested: 
None 

☐ Follow-Up 
None 



VIII.6. – Human Resource Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 
 

Written Report 
Item Information: 

Topic:  Grays Harbor College Human Resource Report 

Prepared by:  Colleen Meyers, Interim Executive Director for Human Resources 

Attachments:  None 

Narrative 
New Employees: 

• Christine (CJ) Berndt, Associate Dean of Instruction, starts 9/16/2024 
• Alysia Day, Financial Aid Program Specialist 2, starts 9/3/2024 
• Lillie Perdue, Financial Aid Program Specialist 2, started 8/29/2024 
• Jenny Crawford, Financial Aid Outreach Specialist, started8/16/2024 
• Hannah Tupper, Financial Aid Outreach Specialists, started 9/3/2024 
• Kalina Ebling, Human Resources Consultant 1, started 9/3/2024 
• Emmylou Clark, Assistant Softball Coach, onboarding TBD 
• Jonathan Hubbard, Head Women’s Basketball Coach, started 9/3/2024 
• Annetthe Orona, Athletic Trainer, start date TBD 
• Dr. Aaron Coby, Dean of Arts, Science, and Extended Learning, start date 10/1/2024   
• Berta Gibby, Director Workforce Funding & Support, permanent 10/1/2024 
• Ja’Shonae Cooks, Executive Assistant to the President, starts 9/16/2024 

 

Changes in Employment: 
• None 

 

Searches: 
• Adult HS+/GED Completion Faculty SCCC (replacement), recruitment underway 
• Assistant Softball Coach (Pitching) – accepting applications 
• Associate Vice President of Human Resources (replacement) – recruitment underway. 
• Athletic Director (replacement)) – 1st interviews scheduled 
• Curriculum Affairs Manager – Program Specialist 3 (replacing Becky Fischer) – no official hire yet 
• Head Women’s Wrestling Coach (replacing Kevin Pine) PT – accepting applications  
• IT System Admin Journey (replacing Michelle O’Connor), Interviews scheduled for 9/3/2024 
• K-12 Support Specialist (replacing Ariel Finfrock), Interviews scheduled for 9/4/2024 
• Math Faculty SCCC (replacing Brian Snell), Final interviews being scheduled.  
• Math Methods Instructor – PT – accepting applications  
• Program Specialist 2 – Enrollment (replacing Kristen Dublanko), accepting applications 
• New – Culinary Arts Instructor, accepting applications (Foundation funded) 
• New – Community & Continuing Education Coordinator, accepting applications (Foundation 

funded) 
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Action Requested: 
No action at this time.  
 

☐ Follow-Up 
None 



VIII.7. – Instruction Report  
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:  Instruction Report 

Prepared by:  Julie Randall, Executive Director of Project Management & Strategic Initiatives 

Attachments:  None 

Narrative 
Curriculum  

Nursing:  
The Nursing Department has completed the selection process for Fall 2024 cohort. The department is 
excited to welcome 34 new nursing students to the program. Nursing applications are up compared to 
last year, with more local students showing interest.  

The department successfully ran an expanded cohort of NAC (Nursing Assistant Certified) students this 
summer, with 27 students completing the course. Thanks to the efforts of Carol O’Neal, Heidi Wood, 
and the teaching team, the IBEST model was integrated in this course. The addition of IBEST was a great 
success, receiving overwhelmingly positive feedback from students. The support provided during the 
class, as well as the assistance offered for navigating the complex state testing and licensure process, 
was invaluable. The department is proud of these new essential healthcare workers, many of whom are 
eager to work in Grays Harbor.  

Finally, the Nursing Department is developing a plan to partner with the GHC IT Department to update 
the aging Wi-Fi system in our Nursing simulation lab and classrooms. This much-needed upgrade will 
support and streamline the WIFI connection of equipment during simulations, greatly benefiting both 
students and faculty. Monies from our Simulation grant will be used to support this project.   

Culinary Arts:  
GHC has seen some exciting movement with the support of consultant Candi Bachtell.  Training plans 
have been finalized with the National Restaurant Association for on-site instructor training and 
facilitation of the Guest Service Gold Course on September 21, 2024, and have established Grays Harbor 
College as a training location, ensuring the course can continue to be offered locally with a trained 
instructor.   
 
Meetings have also taken place with Work Source and Greater Grays Harbor (GGHI) to discuss funding 
students through the Workforce program. They will assist with advertising and student recruitment for 
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the course. There is also continued collaboration with GGHI to co-host a job fair for students and the 
public with hospitality industry partners. The GGHI Hospitality Job Fair is scheduled for October 7.   
   
There has been a strong effort with our community outreach.  Candi delivered information to local 
restaurant owners about upcoming fall programs, inviting them to participate in the Community 
Education Program. This program will introduce the community to the college’s facility and the 
upcoming Culinary Arts AA Program, pending state accreditation.   
  
Input has been sought from restaurant owners on the Culinary Arts Program, including interest in joining 
the Advisory Board or participating in an internship program for Culinary Arts students.   
  
There has been continued work on the Culinary Arts curriculum, exploring archived courses to 
incorporate into the AA degree program or to update for current relevance and the finalization of the 
fall Community Education Program classes. Classes will commence the week of October 7, 2024.  
  
Finally, we have received variance and permit approval for the 3rd floor kitchen.   
  

Running Start:   
 It was great to see Running Start students be able to expand their learning in the summer quarter and 
they took full advantage of the opportunity. Here are some of the Running Start Summer Highlights.  

• Running Start students represented 15 high schools in Grays Harbor, Pacific, and Thurston 
Counties  
• 121 Running Start students (32 rising juniors, 76 rising seniors, 13 HS graduates/rising 3rd year 
seniors) took summer classes.  
• 10 associate degrees completed  
• 2 CNA certificates earned  
• 2 students enrolled in 16-credit welding classes  
• 83 student earned A’s in their courses  
• 87.5% of enrolled students completed their courses. (this includes 9 withdrawals)  

  
In addition to the summer highlights, here are some details about Running Start as we move into 
Fall.  GHC currently has 415 students enrolled in Running Start for fall quarter, the students are 
represented from 17 different high schools in Grays Harbor and Pacific Counties. GHC anticipates an 
additional handful of new and returning student enrollments early next week along with some 
scheduling adjustments between now and the first week of September. New Student Orientation will 
take place on the Aberdeen campus on September 10th and 12th and in Raymond and Ilwaco on 
September 13th. Although we won’t have an official FTE count until closer to the beginning of the 
quarter, our preliminary numbers (as of today, Tuesday, August 27th) show 368 FTE – just over our goal 
of 350!   
 
It is a team effort with our faculty and administrative instruction staff working closely to meet the needs 
of Running Start students. One of the most impactful ways faculty and instruction support Running Start 
students is through the addition of course section in high demand courses that are needed for our 
students and K-12 partners.   Kudos to Lori Christmas on her dedicated leadership for this program! 
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Tenure Summer WorkGroup 
A faculty workgroup was formed this summer to review the existing tenure process and associated 
documents. The goal of this workgroup is to create a tenure handbook that clarifies timelines, provides 
guidance on the intent and purpose of all aspects of the tenure process, and streamlines forms and 
submission processes wherever possible. Additionally, the handbook will include exemplars for each 
element of the tenure process (e.g. quarterly reports, peer observations, self-evaluations) to guide new 
faculty in critical elements to include as they complete these documents.   
 
Finally, the workgroup will prepare training for faculty that orients them to the process, forms, and 
expectations of participating in the tenure process as either a probationary or tenured faculty member. 
This revised tenure handbook and training will provide consistency in expectations and process across 
tenure committees and standardize the quarterly reports and documents that are prepared and 
presented to the Board for Trustees as they consider rehire and tenure recommendations.   
 

Assessment Summer WorkGroup:  
Grays Harbor College completed a reboot of its individual annual assessment plan in 2023-24 with 
faculty identifying key assignments and evaluating how well students demonstrated attainment of 
course outcomes through their performance on those outcomes.  Faculty have also worked to tie 
individual course outcomes to the Desired Student Abilities (DSA’s). This work will continue in a similar 
fashion through this academic year.  
 
Over the summer a faculty workgroup on assessment has met to firm up planning for assessment work 
in 2024-2025. Over the past few years, faculty have been using highly detailed value rubrics for the 
assessment of General Education outcomes (referred to as the “Desired Student Abilities” at GHC). The 
teaching and learning group College Priority 1 (CP1) worked throughout this past year to streamline and 
simplify these to better meet the needs of our process of course assessment.   
 
The faculty summer workgroup is planning to present these new processes and is organizing faculty 
activities for Kick-Off week. The goal is to allow for cross-disciplinary focus on a couple of our Desired 
Student Abilities. Work at Kick-Off will make the year’s process clear and will give faculty an opportunity 
to begin planning what they will assess and when. By maintaining focus on fewer DSA’s and by 
implementing a schedule for covering all DSA’s, program and college wide assessment discussions will 
become richer and more comprehensive.  
 
Transitions  
At the Aberdeen Campus, Transition Program will offer both in-person and online options for English 
Language Acquisition (ELA) courses in Reading and Speaking/Listening, catering to both beginning and 
advanced learners.  
  
We are excited to announce that Sofia Martinez has accepted the full-time tenure-track position for the 
ELA/Bridge position in Transition Programs. Originally from California, Sofia earned her B.A. in English 
with a credential emphasis from California State University, Bakersfield, and completed her MAT in 
English Education (Secondary) at Western Governors University. Sofia is deeply passionate about 
education and is eager to guide her students this year as they explore various aspects of the English 
language and develop skills that will support their future aspirations.  
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Last week, all Community and Technical Colleges that received I-BEST Development Expansion funds 
met with the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges to discuss the outstanding progress 
made. During the meeting, Grays Harbor College accomplished the goal of fully utilizing the state 
allocation. The college received special recognition for the Diesel Program, where I-BEST students 
achieved a 100% completion rate.  
  
Workforce  
The Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB) executive committee has granted Grays Harbor 
College’s Teacher Education program an extension for program review. This extra preparation time will 
be helpful as we gather and finalize evidence in preparation of the March 3, 2025 due date.  
 

Community Education  
Transition Programs will continue offering Conversational English courses at satellite campuses in Ilwaco 
and Raymond, as well as at Ocosta Jr/Sr High School. These community-based courses will be funded 
through the New Arrival Funding. Efforts are currently underway to establish a stronger connection with 
the Ukrainian parents of students attending Ocosta Jr/Sr High School to assess their continuing 
education needs.  
  
The search is underway for the Continuing Education Coordinator thanks to the support of the college 
foundation.  The position closes soon and the college  is excited to bring this position to the college and 
expand our partnerships between the college and the communities the college serves.  community.   
  

Stafford Creek Corrections Center 
The college  is actively working to fill the Adult High School HS+/GED Tenure faculty position and the 
math faculty position. S. C.J.(Christine) Berndt has been appointed as the Associate Dean of Stafford 
Creek Correction Center and will begin serving in this role in mid-September.   
  

Miscellaneous  
In addition to the Tenure and Assessment summer committee work, a group of faculty and professional 
advisors have been working hard to provide high touch advising services for  students.  This workgroup 
has focused on creating a clear process for advising, seamless handoff between professional advisors to 
faculty advisors, a canvas training course to provide a consistent set of tools and standards for advisors. 
In addition to this faculty will receive a binder with Quick Start Guide and other frequently used tools 
and resources.  The Advising Committee will continue to build on this work with “brown bag lunches” 
monthly, in an effort to provide ongoing support, training and solutions to challenges that arise 
throughout the year   
 

Spotlight  
The Instruction Division is excited to spotlight our new dean team coming to Grays Harbor College in 
September.  We are excited to have such a talented group to come and support our faculty and 
students.  Please join us in welcoming them to the college!  
  
Heidi Woods, Associate Dean of Transitions  
Heidi Wood began her educational journey at the Riverview Education Center, where she earned her 
GED in the early 2000s. She then pursued an Associate of Applied Science (AAS) in Human Services at 
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Grays Harbor College. Heidi's career at Grays Harbor College started as a Program Assistant in Adult 
Education the month she graduated with her AAS, where she played a key role in overseeing the 
Whiteside Education Center. Committed to furthering her education, Heidi completed her Bachelor of 
Arts in Human Service Management from the University of Phoenix in 2016.  

With 17 plus years of dedicated service to Grays Harbor College, Heidi has held various roles, including 
Work study, WorkFirst Life Skills Adjunct, Program Assistant, Program Supervisor, Program Manager, 
and currently, Associate Dean. A proud Chinook Tribal member, Heidi is deeply passionate about 
exploring her ancestral roots.  

In addition to her professional accomplishments, Heidi is a mother of four, stepmother to three, 
grandmother to three, and a pet parent to one adorable Chiweenie. She has spent her life along the 
Washington coast, where she grew up in Bay Center. Outside of work, Heidi is an avid plant enthusiast 
and enjoys spending time outdoors, especially tending to her flower garden on sunny days.  
 
Cathy LeCompte, Dean of Workforce  
Cathy is a GHC alumni and is excited to return to the college that had such a positive impact on her life.  
She is an experienced and skilled post-secondary leader and online instructor and has spent the past 
twenty-five years in Alaska working for the University of Alaska in a variety of roles focused on the 
delivery of career and technical education programs and for the State of Alaska delivering technical 
training and workforce education.  Cathy holds an AA and AAS in Small Business Management from 
Grays Harbor College, a BS in Business Administration and an Executive Master in Not-for-Profit 
Leadership and is excited to be coming home to work for the college as the Dean of Workforce 
Education. She has two daughters, one in Montesano and one in Ketchikan, Alaska and five 
grandchildren.  
 
Dr. Aaron Coby, Dean of Arts, Sciences and Continuing Education  
After finishing his undergraduate degree and two years as a Peace Corps volunteer in Ecuador, Dr. Coby 
received his Ph.D. from Indiana University, Bloomington in Environmental Science. He then spent two 
years at the University of Wisconsin conducting research in the Geology department (Geomicrobiology) 
before he and his family headed west to Washington state. Aaron comes to Grays Harbor College after 
17 years as a faculty member and administrator at Saint Martin’s University in Lacey, WA. His academic 
training is centered on Environmental Microbiology, but he has spent the last several years focusing on 
pedagogical research that incorporates engaged and metacognitive learning in the classroom. Aaron was 
the associate Dean for the College of Arts & Sciences for seven years before serving as the Dean for the 
last three years. Originally from Illinois, he loves the Pacific Northwest (rain and all), and enjoys all the 
benefits of hiking, biking, beaches, mountains and microbreweries. He and his spouse get out as often as 
they can.  

Action Requested: 
No action at this time.  

☐ Follow-Up 
None 



VIII.8.a. –Student Services Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:  Student Services Report 

Prepared by: Laurie Franklin, Interim Vice President for Student Services 

Attachments: Calendar of Events Bishop Center 

Narrative 
Student Services Division 

Financial Aid and Scholarships:  
The Financial Aid Office and Outreach and Recruitment Office have hired their financial aid specialist 
positions and they have all started training! The training is partnering with Washington Student 
Achievement Council (WSAC) with House Bill (HB) 1835. GHC employees are ready and excited to serve 
the community and students. All summer financial aid applications have been reviewed and students 
are still encouraged to apply for aid, even after the quarter is done for possible retroactive awards. Fall 
quarter files are also in process and the office is reaching out to students who have applied for aid, but 
have not yet registered to encourage them to register for classes.  

Enrollment: 
Fall Quarter Enrollment Snapshot for Tuesday, August 27, 2024
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Outreach and Recruitment:  
Johnny Alavéz, Director of Outreach and Recruitment, will present information at the Board meeting in 
September. 

Summer Quarter community events:  

• Loggers Playday: September 7 
• Aberdeen Sunday Market: September 15 
• GHC Enrollment Days: September 9-10 

TRiO Upward Bound:  
The Hoquiam-based TRiO Upward Bound program (serving first generation students in high school) 
completed a successful summer program with college and university visits in Washington State. The 
summer program culminated with a trip to San Diego. Students reported having an unforgettable 
experience, all thanks to the remarkable staff at Grays Harbor College, led by Sarina Tung.  

Athletics:  
The Athletic Department held their student athlete orientation on September 3. Choker athletics will 
proudly highlight men’s basketball, baseball, and women’s softball this year. It is a building year for 
women’s basketball.   

 New Student Orientation (NSO): 
New Student Orientation for Running Start will take place on September 10 and 12 in Aberdeen and 
Pacific County on the September 13. The NSO will include all federal and state requirements that will be 
tracked to ensure compliance for consumer information to be delivered to enrolled students. 
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2024-25 Calendar of Events 

Bishop Center  

 

Fall Drama: Lost Girl    November 1-3 & 8-10 

GHC Small Schools Band Festival   November 21 

GH Symphony     November 24 

GHC Music Dept. Jazz Concert   December 5 

GH Concert Band & Civic Choir   December 8 

GH Opera Workshop    December 14 & 15 

GH Jazz Festival     January 16 

Winter Musical: Groundhog Day   March 7-9 & 14-16 

GH Symphony     June 8 

GHC Honors Recital     June 11 

GH Concert Band and Civic Choir   June 15 

GHC Music Dept. Jazz Concert   June 17 

GHC Spring Drama     June 18 

GH Opera Workshop    June 28 

Summer Musical     July (TBD) 

 

 

 



VIII.9. – President’s Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:   President’s Monthly Report 

Prepared by:  Carli Schiffner, PhD 

Attachments: Accreditation Report 

Narrative 
Events: 
Listening Session, Ilwaco Campus, CNA Discussion & Prep, August 12 

Representative Derek Kilmer, Community Event, August 13 

Dedication Ceremony, Kaminski Conference Center, Yakima Valley College, August 15 

Portrait of a Graduate, Aberdeen School District Presentation, August 19 

Lunch & Learn Presentation, Guided Pathways, Co-presenter, August 27 

SBCTC Board Retreat, Presentation, August 29 

Meetings: 
Dr. Joyce Hammer, Deputy Executive Director of Education, SBCTC, August 5 

Dr. Teresa Rich, Interim President, Yakima Valley College, August 8 

Greater Grays Harbor Board Meeting, August 15 

Center of Excellence, Maritime, and ESD 113 Planning Session for Welding Expansion, August 16 

WACTC Meeting, Presenter, August 21 

Dr. Julie White, Chancellor of the Pierce College District, August 21 

Guided Pathways Work Plan Working Session, June 25.  

WACTC / SBCTC Survey Preparation Session, August 26 

Recompete Grant meetings, August 21, 27 

Senator Cantwell Preparation Meetings, August 28, 30 

*Plus, numerous hiring committees, interviews, and recruitment sessions.  
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Staffing: 
The President’s Office is pleased to announce that Ja’Shonae Cooks will be joining Grays Harbor College 
as the Executive Assistant to the President and Special Projects. She has spent her career in higher 
education at Salt Lake Community College (student life) and at the University of Colorado (chancellor’s 
office). Ms. Cooks will begin her tenure with the college in mid-September.  

Accreditation:  
Please see Kristy Anderson’s report on accreditation (attached). 

WACTC Update 

The Allocation Model Review Taskforce prepared draft recommendations at the July WACTC Retreat. 
The week following the retreat, the SBCTC issued a survey to all college presidents requesting their 
response to the elements of the recommendations. With over 100 questions, the survey asked colleges 
to weigh in on their support or concern for each element of the recommendations. Grays Harbor College 
and other rural colleges reviewed the recommendations for the common impact on rural colleges—this 
helped provide a collective voice for the unique needs of operating a college in a rural community. On 
August 29, the board members of the SBCTC received a presentation on the draft recommendations. 
The members were requested to also complete the survey. Survey results will be tabulated in 
September and the Taskforce will bring present on the findings possibly at the October WACTC meeting. 
Feedback from both entities will be considered and a modified draft will be sent for system-wide 
consideration—with the intention of having a formal vote by WACTC in December/January.  

In addition to the Allocation Model Review Taskforce survey, the Operating Budget Committee will also 
be reviewing colleges who received funds in this past legislative session that may have violated the “end 
run policy” that recently went into effect. Five colleges fall into this category. Tangentially related, Grays 
Harbor College’s capital request for funding for Lake Swano Dam mitigation does not violate the end-run 
policy for the capital committee because it falls outside of the criteria of capital projects.  

Upcoming Dates 

September 13: Greater Grays Harbor, Inc Showcase Tour of Campus 

September 16: Kick Off Week begins! 

September 19: Grand Opening of tulalW Student Center 

September 23: First Day of Classes  

Action Requested: 
This is informational, no action requested at this time.  

☐ Follow-Up 
None 



VIII.9.a. – Accreditation Report  
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:  Institutional Accreditation 

Prepared by:  Kristy Anderson 

Attachments:  None 

Narrative 
Prison Education Program  
Grays Harbor College (GHC) was notified on June 18, 2024, that the Northwest Commission on Colleges 
and Universities has approved the college’s request to add two prison education programs (PEPs) to GHC’s 
inventory at Stafford Creek Correctional Center (SCCC). One program is an Associate of Arts – Direct 
Transfer Agreement (AA-DTA, 90 Quarter Credits) and the other is an Associate of Applied Science (AAS) 
in Business Management (90 Quarter Credits). The next step for both programs is to apply for approval by 
the United States Department of Education (USDE). GHC is working with the Department of Corrections 
to complete the USDE application at the present time.  

Why is it important that GHC programs be approved as prison education programs? As of July 1, 2023, 
Department of Education implemented a new statutory provision to establish Pell Grant eligibility for 
confined or incarcerated Individuals enrolled in approved prison education programs (PEPs). Washington 
State passed legislation in 2024 to use federal funding for the state’s college prison courses. Pell Grants 
for PEPs can cover tuition, fees, books, course materials, supplies, equipment, and the cost of obtaining a 
license, certification, or first professional credential. It is expected that federal money will allow college 
prison programs to improve the quality of education, expand available courses, and enroll more students. 
(Washington State Standard – Article on PEPs) 

NWCCU Staff Liaison Change 
Following the retirement of Ron Larsen, GHC’s has been assigned a new NWCCU Staff Liaison. Teresa 
Rivenes was hired as a Senior Vice President at NWCCU in August and will be GHC’s new primary contact 
with the Commission.  

Policies, Regulations, and Financial Review Report 
GHC’s Accreditation Steering Committee is currently drafting the Standard 2 sections of the Year Six 
Policies, Regulations, and Financial Review (PRFR) report. A draft of the sections is expected to be 
completed by mid-October with the intention of compiling and sending a draft report to employees in 

https://washingtonstatestandard.com/2024/05/16/college-students-in-washingtons-prisons-will-soon-have-access-to-federal-pell-grants/#:%7E:text=Nationwide%2C%20more%20than%20750%2C000%20incarcerated,prisons%20already%20have%20college%20programs.


2 
 
 

early spring. The Steering Committee is also identifying areas covered by Standard Two where updates or 
changes may be needed.  

Summary & Next Steps 
Policies, Regulations, and Financial Review (PRFR) 
As noted above, the work of the PRFR is ongoing. The following are some key questions GHC expects the 
evaluators of the PRFR will be asking as they read the report:  

• How is the College using the data it has?  
• What is the College doing with the policies, procedures, and processes they have? 
• Where and how does the College implement continuous improvement – plan, do, check, act – in 

each of the specific standard areas?  
• What system of program review exists to ensure continuous improvement in all areas of the 

college?  

As part of the report process, the Steering Committee will be discussing these questions to ensure the 
College has sufficient answers and to create a shared understanding of the responses.  

Substantive Changes 
It is anticipated that GHC will have substantive change requests this fall, including a request to add a BA 
in Computer Science and some changes to the Automotive Program. These changes have not been 
submitted to NWCCU at this time.  

Action Requested: 
No action at this time.  

☐ Follow-Up 
None 
 



VIII.9.b. – tulalW Student Center Report 
GHC Board of Trustees Meeting 
September 10, 2024 
 

Written Report 

Item Information: 
Topic:   tulalW Student Center Construction Report 

Prepared by:   Floyd Plemmons  

Attachments:  tulalW Student Center Construction Contract Review 

Narrative 
Forma Construction continues to work on final completion of the tulalW Student Center. The focus is to 
complete work by the grand opening on September 19. Additional improvements will be made to the 
landscaping. All of the final building signage is scheduled to arrive the first two weeks of September. 

Work Remaining 

• Completion all Punchlist and Warranty work is in progress. 
• Commissioning of mechanical and electrical systems is still in progress and will continue into 

October. 

Construction Budget 
Attached is a current construction budget report for review. 

Summary & Next Steps 
Forma to work towards completing all close out items. 

Action Requested: 
This is informational, no action requested at this time.  

☐Follow-Up 
None 
 



FUNDING

STATE FUNDING FOR CONSTRUCTION 43,785,304.00$    

STATE CERTIFICATE OF PARTICIPATION/COP 3,200,000.00$      

STATE FUNDING FOR INFRASTRUCTURE 733,183.67$         

TOTAL CONSTRUCTION FUNDING 47,718,487.67$    

EXPENSES

FORMA BASE BID 43,773,857.00$    

43 APPROVED CHANGE (Including the $407K Forma Delay Claim) 1,734,682.43$      

REVISED CONTRACT AMOUNT ( INCLUDING WSST) 45,508,539.43$    

REVISED CONTRACT AMOUNT TO DATE 45,508,539.43$    

29 PAY APPLICATIONS - 99.5% (45,286,060.92)$   

BALANCE DUE  (.5%) 222,478.51$         

COST BREAKDOWN BY CATEGORY AND PERCENTAGE OF CURRENT CHANGE ORDERS 1-43

Design Errors/Omissions 391,665.92$         22%

Agency - (Owner Requested Change) 373,460.47$         22%

Latent Condition -(Unforeseen Conditions) 323,963.24$         19%

Code Requirements 83,581.46$            5%

Value Engineering ( Cost saving ideas) (155,689.24)$        -9%

Delay  ( Including the $407K Forma Delay Claim) 717,700.59$         41%

1,734,682.44$      

SSIB CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT REVIEW

SEPTEMBER 10, 2024 MEETING

GRAYS HARBOR COLLEGE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
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